**THE REVELATIONS OF ANGELS, OF THE LORD JESUS CHRIST, PARADISE, THE NEW JERUSALEM, AND HEAVEN**

**BROTHER OTHUSITSE MMUSI**

CELL NO: +267 770570284/ 71551878

REF NO: 119063547

BLAST FURNACE EVANGELISM

PO BOX 21636

Gaborone, Botswana

Facebook: Username Othusitse Mmusi

Blast Furnace Page and Group

E-mail: otieya@hotmail.com

Contents:

[Encounter with GOD’s Spirit: THE YEAR 2010!!! 3](#_Toc348185925)

[THE GLORY OF GOD:THE SHEKINAH 5](#_Toc348185926)

[The Dazzling Glory of GOD 5](#_Toc348185927)

[The Bright Cloud of God’s Glory 6](#_Toc348185928)

[ENCOUNTERS WITH ANGELS 6](#_Toc348185929)

[The Three Angels and Message of Love 6](#_Toc348185930)

[The Two Guardian Angels in My Room 7](#_Toc348185931)

[Experience with the Nine Angels 8](#_Toc348185932)

[The Beautiful Angel 8](#_Toc348185933)

[The Angel of Comfort 9](#_Toc348185934)

[Thousands of Archangels. 10](#_Toc348185935)

[The Visit of an Angel 10](#_Toc348185936)

[The Golden Angel in My Room 11](#_Toc348185937)

[The Worship of Angels and Archangel Michael 12](#_Toc348185938)

[Glimpse Into the Universe and The Angels of Heaven (Early 2012) 13](#_Toc348185939)

[ENCOUNTERS WITH THE LORD JESUS CHRIST 15](#_Toc348185940)

[The Lord Jesus Christ in Bright Apparel in My Room (2010) 15](#_Toc348185941)

[The Spiritual Vision of the LORD and His Angel 15](#_Toc348185942)

[The Lord and the Vision of Hell and Imminent Rapture 16](#_Toc348185943)

[The Bright Angel and the Lord Jesus 17](#_Toc348185944)

[The Sweet Voice of Jesus 17](#_Toc348185945)

[The Lord in the Temple, The Glory, and The City 18](#_Toc348185946)

[The Lord on His Throne-Chair with the Winged Angel (2011) 19](#_Toc348185947)

[The Great Shepherd, the LORD JESUS CHRIST (29/01/2013) 19](#_Toc348185948)

[HEAVEN SERIES 21](#_Toc348185949)

[The New Jerusalem (March, 2010) 21](#_Toc348185950)

[The Great Paradise (May 2012) 22](#_Toc348185951)

[Vision of the City of Heaven (Oct. 2012) 24](#_Toc348185952)

[The Beautiful Garden and Peace of God 26](#_Toc348185953)

[The Garden, The Heavenly Mansions, and The Lord Jesus Christ! (January 3, 2013) 28](#_Toc348185954)

[The Angels, The Lord Jesus Christ, Paradise, and The Heavenly City 31](#_Toc348185955)

[The Heavenly Jerusalem and The Great Temple of God (23/01/2013) 33](#_Toc348185956)

[PRAYER OF SALVATION 37](#_Toc348185957)

[MY COMMITMENT TO CHRIST'S COMMISSION 37](#_Toc348185958)

**Acknowledgements**

*“I want to acknowledge the Holy Spirit of God, the One Who gives us comfort and peace, for helping me to write this book. If it was not for Him, I would have been unable to do so. Also I want to thank my family, my Facebook friends for standing with me in prayer. As I was working on the manuscripts of this book, the Lord has given me many visions and revelations concerning the end times, the angels, the Holy Spirit, the Lord Jesus Christ, the Heavenly Kingdom. I have not included all of them, for they will not fit here! Most of my visions (divinely granted appearances) are in this fashion, spiritual visions, where God enables me to see and hear into the realm of the Spirit. I see them as clear as I see the physical world. This happens by God’s Spirit, by the gift of discerning of Spirits and the spirit world. Most of the messages are very personal to my life and those around me. Also some things are concealed in me, for some unexplained reason: either, I cannot share them or it’s very difficult to explain them. The Holy Spirit takes me out my body to various parts of the universe, whether past, present or the future, and shows me some important things there. This is the End Time message and the latter Spirit out-pouring described in Act 2:17: And it shall come to pass in the last days, saith God, I will pour out of My Spirit upon all flesh: and your sons and your daughters shall prophesy, and your young men shall see visions, and your old men shall dream dreams: And on my servants and on my handmaidens I will pour out in those days of My Spirit; and they shall prophesy: Maranatha!*

**John16:13:** *Howbeit when he, the Spirit of truth, is come, He will guide you into all truth: for He shall not speak of Himself; but whatsoever He shall hear, that shall He speak: and He will shew you things to come.*

**1 Co:12:10:** *To another the working of miracles; to another prophecy; to another discerning of spirits; to another divers kinds of tongues; to another the interpretation of tongues:*

**2 Co:12:2:** *I knew a man in Christ above fourteen years ago, (whether in the body, I cannot tell; or whether out of the body, I cannot tell: God knoweth ;) such an one caught up to the third Heaven. And I knew such a man, (whether in the body, or out of the body, I cannot tell: God knoweth;) How that he was caught up into Paradise, and heard unspeakable words, which it is not lawful for a man to utter.*

# Encounter with GOD’s Spirit: THE YEAR 2010!!!

Ever since I was young, I sensed the calling of GOD upon my life, and I gave my life to Jesus!! As far as I remember, I loved God from a very young and tender age. I used to have some dreams, visions, and revelations of the LORD, but then I backslid as I reached my teenage years, going into alcohol, filthy relationships, and the world. It continued for something like five years, but then in the year 2010, the LORD had to intervene to stop my madness. He arrested me on the road while going to buy something.

So in my backslidden state, I went and spread myself on the floor before God, then came to me a huge conviction of the Holy Ghost. It was so much that I wept for hours. I felt how sinful I was that I had broken the Heart of God. That’s how God saved my life from sin, the world, and Spiritual death. After so much crying and Godly sorrow, I felt so much relieved, much lighter. I then felt the Mighty Presence of God come all over me. This is what I usually feel when I feel God’s Presence: extreme heat in the midst coming from my chest. Intense currents of electricity all over my body, His wind blowing or excessive burning inside my spirit sometimes like sparks of fire on my head or tubes of fire in my hands. Then, I will be vibrating and shaking profusely. This Presence was so much to bear, it lasted for hours.

I was just there having a nice time in His Presence, then I heard the Clear Voice of GOD’s Spirit speak to me. He spoke with me for hours: about my calling, my future, and many things I will encounter. There is nothing He left out that I needed. I could ask Him any question I wanted. He would answer me. I then told Him that if He wanted me to serve Him, I want to sense His Presence every day and time. He then promised me that He will always be with me. It’s been four years now. There is no day that passes when I don’t sense His Presence, in fact I sense Him all the time, whether I am doing His work or doing my own things. I know that He watches me all the time, even though I sometimes make mistakes or sin. He has never left me. He is faithful unto His Word. During that next two weeks, every day when I wake up, the Spirit of God will come into my room: visiting me I will feel His Mighty Presence. He will talk with me clearly. I will hear Him like any other person to as far as six to eight hours a day.

During that time we were on vacation at school, so I just spent time with Him. It came to the point where God took over my life completely. He captivated my heart. I loved Him more than anything else. I just wanted to be with Him all the time. I loved Him with all my spirit, soul, mind, and strength. He became the first thought in my mind when I woke up. He was the thought I was meditating all the day. I lost consciousness of the earth and its pleasures. It’s the best thing being with Him. I could talk to Him anytime. We talk like I would with any other human being. He is inside of me, around me, we walk together, laugh together. I tell Him everything. We always tell each other how much we love each other. When I wake up, He is right there in my room, He never leaves. He likes being around me. When I pray, I say, “LORD come here, let me hug you.” His Love is overflowing.

We never get bored, even as I write He is right here next to me, I feel his Mighty Presence. He is the secret behind all the visions and revelations I always post. The Holy Spirit is my best friend. I can ask Him to show me Heaven, the Lord Jesus Christ, angels, or many spiritual things. He always does. It’s in Spiritual Visions, where God enables me to see and hear into the Realm of the Spirit. I see them as clear as I see the physical world. This happens by God’s Spirit, by the gift of discerning of spirits and the spirit world. The Holy Spirit takes me out of my body to various parts of the Universe, whether past, present, or the future and shows me some important things there. Sometime I saw Him coming from Heaven, as a very Bright Shining Dove. One time, I heard him thundering with a Big Audible Voice. It seemed it was a thunder plus a big bomb explosion mixed together. I was so frightened, but He was angered. Simply He had said “Wake up!” as I was dozing during my time of prayer at 3 am, because I have grown close to Him. I have grown close to Jesus.

The Lord Jesus visits me often. Jesus and the Spirit are One. He is a Person. He talks. He gets hurt. He is my best Friend. I don’t want to live without Him. I can’t, I will die. The Spirit of GOD has taken control and possession of my life and that’s why people will never understand me. I am no longer my own. I will give up everything for Him. I will never be the same again. He is the Sweet, Precious Holy Spirit: the Spirit of the Sovereign LORD. He sits in the Executive Meeting of the God-Head. He is the Crystalline River, Whose Streams make glad the City of God. He is the Anointing, the Seal, the Wind, the Oil, the Consuming Fire, the Shekinah. He is GOD’s ALL, Yet He is a Person. There is nothing or no one more important in my life than Him. There is so much to say about Him! If you think Christianity is boring, then you are in the wrong religion. True Biblical Christianity is a Lifestyle of a relationship with God. This is my love letter with the Holy Spirit. “Holy Spirit, I love you so much LORD!”

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**John 14:17**: *Even the Spirit of truth; whom the world cannot receive, because it seethe him not, neither knoweth him: but ye know him; for he dwelleth with you, and shall be in you.*

**Rom 8:9**: *But ye are not in the flesh, but in the Spirit, if so be that the Spirit of God dwell in you. Now if any man have not the Spirit of Christ, he is none of His.*

**Eze:3:14:** *So the Spirit lifted me up, and took me away, and I went in bitterness, in the heat of my spirit; but the Hand of the LORD was strong upon me.*

**Mt:3:16:** *And Jesus, when he was baptized, went up straightway out of the water: and, lo, the s were opened unto him, and he saw the Spirit of God descending like a dove, and lighting upon him:*

**Joh:14:21:** *He that hath my commandments, and keepeth them, he it is that loveth me: and he that loveth me shall be loved of my Father, and I will love him, and will manifest myself to him*

**Joh:17:3:** *And this is life eternal, that they might know thee the only true God, and Jesus Christ, whom thou hast sent.*

**1 Cor:6:19:** *What? Know ye not that your body is the temple of the Holy Ghost which is in you, which ye have of God, and ye are not your own?*

**2 Cor:13:14:** *The grace of the Lord Jesus Christ, and the love of God, and the communion of the Holy Ghost, be with you all. Amen*.

# THE GLORY OF GOD: THE SHEKINAH

## The Dazzling Glory of GOD

While I was still young at around 14 years old, I was on my bed. My spiritual eyes were opened. I could see my room clearly. Then before me, I saw the Glory of the LORD. It was sparking green light, very dazzling. It was a different kind of the manifestation of His Presence. It was floating in the air, very big with sharp multiple edges into the room. I heard the Audible Voice of God Speak to me. He said, “I am the LORD your GOD, fear not. Don’t worry about your future, I will provide for all your needs.” Then the LORD continued telling me about many things that will happen in my future, various events. The emphasis that He made was that He will be with me and that I should take courage, everything will work out for me. Then the vision ended. It had such a great impact in my life. I will never forget that day as long as I live. I spent the rest of day thinking on it and even today as I tell it, I revel in it. It’s so real and clear, like it happened just yesterday.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Eze:1:28:** *As the appearance of the bow that is in the cloud in the day of rain, so was the appearance of the brightness round about. This was the appearance of the likeness of the glory*

**Isa:44:2:** *Thus saith the LORD that made thee, and formed thee from the womb, which will help thee; Fear not, O Jacob, my servant; and thou, Jesurun, whom I have chosen.*

**Isa:41:13:** *For I the LORD thy God will hold thy right hand, saying unto thee, Fear not; I will help thee*

## The Bright Cloud of God’s Glory

I went to bed and in the night I was taken out to the front of the House. I looked up to the west and here comes the great Cloud of God. The Cloud was very big. It looked solid. It had the Heavenly colors of God: many colors of the rainbow…red…white…yellow. The difference between these Heavenly colors from the earthly ones are that these colors glow with God’s Glory. Also they have multiple shades of one color. The cloud was moving with such noise, from the west to the east, I was looking at it and it passed before my eyes. I was so much amazed. I had never seen anything like this. It then disappeared into the east.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Eze:1:28:** *As the appearance of the bow that is in the cloud in the day of rain, so was the appearance of the brightness round about. This was the appearance of the likeness of the glory of the LORD. And when I saw it, I fell upon my face, and I heard a voice of One that spake.*

**Eze:1:4:** *And I looked, and, behold, a whirlwind came out of the north, a great cloud, and a fire infolding itself, and a brightness was about it, and out of the midst thereof as the colour of amber, out of the midst of the fire.*

**Isa:19:1:** *The burden of Egypt. Behold, the LORD rideth upon a swift cloud, and shall come into Egypt: and the idols of Egypt shall be moved at His presence, and the heart of Egypt shall melt in the midst of it.*

**Re:14:14:** *And I looked, and behold a white cloud, and upon the cloud One sat like unto the Son of man, having on His head a golden crown, and in His Hand a sharp sickle.*

# ENCOUNTERS WITH ANGELS

## The Three Angels and Message of Love

In a night vision, I was walking and I saw a white eagle or vulture flying in the blue sky. It flew to me as if to bite me! I saw three mighty angels that came to me. Every one of them had a unique message. The angels were very glistening, at times transparent as glass, clear like crystal water. You could not distinguish their clothes from their bodies. It’s like God cut out these angels from solid blocks of precious diamonds.

These were unique angels. I have never seen angels like this before. A very big and glorious angel came shimmering, glistening from Heaven to me. I could see him becoming bigger and the more he came to me, sparkling like diamond, he came to give me the message of love. He began to speak to me as he finished and he just flew back into Heaven. Immediately, I felt bullets flying across me, very near to my ears, head, legs. They could not touch me, but I was very scared. I was running for my life. The second angel came flying from Heaven, glistening as the first one. The bullets stopped. He gave his message. He talked about trust, love, and laying down my life for my brethren. He talked in detail and as he finished he flew right back to Heaven. Someone from the earth was shooting me with bullets and I could hear and see the bullets fly pass me: near to my skin. I was so afraid and I was asking myself: what are these angels teaching me? Why can’t they save me from this person who wants to murder me? After awhile, the third angel came down. The bullets ceased for a while, this angel began to quote scriptures to me of love and trust, even what Jesus said in the gospels, My God. When that angel flew back to Heaven, I know I had to run for my life. This time the bullets were coming to me at high speed: closer to me and coming from all directions. I couldn’t see the person shooting at me. I had to look for a hide out. I found a table, buckets to hide, but the bullets were ripping them out, everywhere bullets. I was later amazed on why they did not touch me though they were so many close to me. Jesus said to me, “Be sure to love and lay down your life for your brethren.” That night, I had learned an important lesson.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Joh:15:13:** *Greater love hath no man than this, that a man lay down his life for his friends.*

**Joh:13:35:** *By this shall all men know that ye are my disciples, if ye have love one to another.*

## The Two Guardian Angels in My Room

One time I went to sleep and during the night I could see my room very clearly, (that’s what I mean by spiritual vision). I saw a woman from my window facing south, an old woman peeping in, trying to see and find a way inside. When suddenly in my room, I saw two large angels. They were much taller. They appeared to be in bright, pure and shimmering white robes from their shoulder down to the floor and they were very tall. I think their heads touched the ceiling of the house. They were very serious and they didn’t even waste time with her. They just went out through the wall and they grabbed her, took her by force from the back of the house, dragged her towards the front of the yard, and threw her outside of the gate. I was very frightened. I don’t know if it was because of the seriousness of the angels or the entire vision. Let me tell you, the angels are not always smiling, especially the warriors or guardians. They become serious when there is need. Also they seem to enjoy being with you. When you are in God’s Will they can help you, protect you. One day in Heaven, you will meet that invisible person who has been protecting your blindside. The person behind the mystery provision in your life: your guardian angel.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Mt:18:10:** *Take heed that ye despise not one of these little ones; for I say unto you, That in Heaven their angels do always behold the Face of My Father which is in Heaven*.

**Heb:1:14:** *Are they not all ministering spirits, sent forth to minister for them who shall be heirs of salvation*?

## Experience with the Nine Angels

In the morning, I was walking in a vision and I came to a meeting place where I saw about nine angels standing and waiting for me. God had put them there. All of them looked like young men: wearing purest Heavenly white. I saw one sitting on a chair. I came to this glorious angel. He had put on a soft white robe and he had blonde hair. He was much bigger! I came and sat facing Him. He began to talk to me. I felt so comfortable around him, as if we have already knew each other. I began to talk and ask him about this supernatural occurrence of money in people’s possessions, the one that occurs by the gift of miracles where God supernaturally provides finances for His children, also why some people experience such, why and others don’t.

The angel began to tell me, that GOD told him, he doesn’t work with unbelief, not even a fringe or space of doubt, the angel said. I should build my faith to reach high, then when it’s there I ask, act, and claim my blessing. He said I should then say, “I receive my miracle.” Then make a corresponding action to my faith. Then I shall have my blessing. The angel talked to me about other things, it was an awesome revelation. When an angel talks to you it seems easier and much simpler. No way to simplify it any further. After some time, I felt in my spirit it was my time to go. I looked and the sun was setting, so I stood up I said to him, “It’s my time to go.” I knew he knew it was my time to depart. The Holy Ghost controls all these meetings: not us or angels. So I began to move: going the direction I came. Then, I looked behind and I saw him leaving. So I said, “Will I ever see you again?” He smiled and said, “Yes.” Then I saw the angels walking away and then the vision ended.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Heb:11:6:** *But without faith it is impossible to please Him: for he that cometh to God must believe that He is, and that He is a Rewarder of them that diligently seek Him.*

**Mr:11:24:** *Therefore I say unto you, What things soever ye desire, when ye pray, believe that ye receive them, and ye shall have them.*

**Php:4:19:** *But my God shall supply all your need according to His riches in glory by Christ Jesus.*

**1 Cor:12:10:** *To another the working of miracles; to another prophecy; to another discerning of spirits; to another divers kinds of tongues; to another the interpretation of tongues.*

## The Beautiful Angel

In a vision, I was walking with some of my sisters in the LORD. I saw an angel walking with us. He was clearly the size of a person and He was wearing a radiant with Heavenly colors such as glorious white, reddish and rainbow colors in his clothing, he was purely spirit being but he was physically visible, the presence of GOD was on all of us. The glory of God shone of on us, as we prayed. From there we walked on a path, for a long time, the sisters were talking, the angel never left us, he was there all the time!!.I was constantly looking at him, very amazed by this incredible angel of GOD!! He never said a word nor gave us any sign that he wanted to say anything to us. After we passed a place, the angel disappeared; I tried to ask God to bring him back, but he didn’t show up. End!!

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Ex:14:19:** *And the angel of God, which went before the camp of Israel, removed and went behind them; and the pillar of the cloud went from before their face, and stood behind them:*

**Ex:23:20:** *Behold, I send an Angel before thee, to keep thee in the way, and to bring thee into the place which I have prepared.*

## The Angel of Comfort

I saw the sky and I could see the big moon, and the stars all over! It was amazing, because I could see a round planet next to the moon with millions of stars and many planets all around! It seems the outer space was brought closer to earth. I was using God’s Lens of eternity. Many times has God shown me a scene like this. I was very excited about it. Then I found myself at the dining room of our house. I saw an amazing angel of the Lord on the south wall. He was there very clearly. Something about these visions God allows me to see the angels very clearly: from head to toe accept if they are covered with light! So this angel stood there. He was of average height. He was on pure white and wore a pure white robe from his shoulder to his feet. His hair was a bit long or flowing and was pure white. I saw his face, his eyes were pure white including the pupil of his eyes. Then across his chest going down, there was a red sash. This angel was a bit different and fearsome to look upon, but he was there to bring me comfort. I was crying at that time. He stood there looking at me with his white eyes. I felt so much comfort and consolation coming to my spirit. After sometime, the vision faded away and I opened my eyes!

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Re:21:1:** *And I saw a new Heaven and a new earth: for the first Heaven and the first earth were passed away; and there was no more sea.*

**2 Co:1:3:** *Blessed be God, even the Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, the Father of mercies, and the God of all comfort;*

**Acts:9:31:** *Then had the churches rest throughout all Judaea and Galilee and Samaria, and were edified; and walking in the fear of the Lord, and in the comfort of the Holy Ghost, were multiplied.*

## Thousands of Archangels

I saw myself in a big auditorium preaching the Gospel of the Lord Jesus Christ, the Gospel that saves, heals, delivers, and prospers. There was a huge miracle explosion. I saw myself coming to a lady. I give her a word of Knowledge about her left side and a leg problem. While still doing so, I saw the Great Archangels of God show up in the meetings. I just knew in myself, what they are. Here are the descriptions of them: I saw that they are very big, taller than most the angels I saw. They are about seven feet tall: every single one of them. They girded with soft garments from shoulder to their feet. These robes are mixed with golden living particles, so they appear soft, whitish golden.

Suddenly there were thousands of them. These numbers you just know intuitively. They are walking about all over the service. I just felt the Wind of the LORD. I lose strength and fall on the floor, while still on the floor helpless, I saw them all over. People are just crumpling on their seats: falling under the Power of the Spirit of God. I looked up from the floor and I can see that some are looking at me and some are just passing through me. I felt the Presence of God. One thing I noticed about them: they are massive, major angels and their garments are a mixture of living white and gold: it glistens. They are walking by thousands of them. I knew in my spirit all of them were archangels. After they ministered to me the vision faded away.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Psalms:147:18:** *He sendeth out His word, and melteth them: He causeth His wind to blow, and the waters to flow.*

**Heb:1:7:** *And of the angels He saith, Who maketh His angels spirits, and His ministers a flame of fire.*

**Rev:15:6:** *And the seven angels came out of the temple, having the seven plagues, clothed in pure and white linen, and having their breasts girded with golden girdles.*

## The Visit of an Angel

One night around 9 pm, I was in deep repentance and intercession. I walked to the University of Botswana from my home in the village near River Walk Mall just praying in tongues. I felt the presence of God so mightily, like fire going all over my body! It came to a point where I literally couldn’t move forward because the fire was so thick, tangible, and mighty. As I went into my room after prayer, I went into a spiritual vision (a divinely granted appearance where you see and hear in the spirit realm with your spiritual senses of sight and hearing). So, I went outside of my body. I was kneeling just toward the front part of the house and my spirit was still in deep prayer with tears running down like water and a faucet. I was very grieved at some certain issues in my life, while still in that sorrowful and agonizing prayer. I looked up in the dark sky. In the east, I saw a pinpoint light coming, it was white light, and it began to increase gradually in size. I was looking at it. The light was approaching me slowly, then as it was nearer to me, it began to take form. The glorious angel of the Lord appeared before my very eyes. I saw him very clearly. He was average height. He looked as if he was cut out of light. I could see him wrapped in that pure white light and I looked at his face. His hands and feet there were the same color: it was just pure white light. He immediately began to speak. He spoke in a loud, big and powerful voice that raised echoes all around the skies. There was a huge screen that appeared in his right side. Whatever he spoke it was written on the board! They were written in points: one through five. He told me that God sent him to tell me it’s not time to cry, but to begin quoting Scriptures, to give thanks to God and to worship Him and that he said everything in my life happened for a reason. He also mentioned some other stuff I cannot write. As he concluded, he said Jehovah Promised He will be with me always, as he said this he turned into that massive light. I saw him fly from the eastern skies towards the west with so much speed and he went back into Heaven, then I opened up my eyes! I knew I’d had a divine visitation of an angel of God. He had come to strengthen and give me a message of hope in God. It was such a powerful experience.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Acts 10:3**: *He saw in a vision evidently about the ninth hour of the day an angel of God coming in to him, and saying unto him, Cornelius. And when he looked on him, he was afraid, and said, What is it, Lord? And he said unto him, Thy prayers and thine alms are come up for a memorial before God. And now send men to Joppa, and call for one Simon, whose surname is Peter: He lodgeth with one Simon a tanner, whose house is by the sea side: he shall tell thee what thou oughtest to do. And when the angel which spake unto Cornelius was departed, he called two of his household servants, and a devout soldier of them that waited on him continually.*

**Luke 2:9:** *And, lo, the angel of the Lord came upon them, and the glory of the Lord shone round about them: and they were sore afraid. And the angel said unto them, Fear not: for, behold, I bring you good tidings of great joy, which shall be to all people. For unto you is born this day in the city of David a Saviour, which is Christ the Lord. And this shall be a sign unto you; Ye shall find the Babe wrapped in swaddling clothes, lying in a manger.*

## The Golden Angel in My Room

On the year I was doing from one at my Junior Level, my cousin and I used to pray a lot at night before we slept. I so believe that in order to move in the realm of the angelic, one of the most key things is prayerfulness. Without prayer, the Christian doesn’t have power! So one night, I was sleeping, during the night. I turned around towards the West Side of the room! I saw an angel sitting at our chair that we usually sit on while studying.

This is what the angel looked like: he was looking like a young man. The angel had put on a light golden garment. His face was the color of finest purified gold, even his hair. I saw that he had golden sandals on his feet. He was holding a golden book, with a golden writing tool, maybe a pen. I don’t know what to call it. He was glistening and there was so much glory and light coming off from him. But above this light, I saw a huge rainbow spreading above it, similar to the Throne of God in Heaven. The rainbow looked like what happens while the light shines through water while in the air (I hope you understand what I mean). It’s very difficult to explain spiritual things with human language. Anyway, it was the most beautiful angel I have seen. He looked at me and smiled. Then he continued writing, as if he knew I was looking at him. He never uttered a word. Immediately, I was rushed outside. I could see the Glory of God, the huge rainbow over the house, manycolors: it could be seen from very far. If you were in the spirit, try to imagine this, the Glory of God shining through many colors or the Glory of God manifesting in many colors including the ones you don’t know of—that was one of the most vivid angel visits I have had.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Eph: 6:18:** *Praying always with all prayer and supplication in the Spirit, and watching thereunto with all perseverance and supplication for all saints;*

**Rev 10:1:** *And I saw another mighty angel come down from Heaven, clothed with a cloud: and a rainbow was upon his head, and his face was as it were the sun, and his feet as pillars of fire: And he had in his hand a little book open: and he set his right foot upon the sea, and his left foot on the earth.*

**Mt:28:2:** *And, behold, there was a great earthquake: for the angel of the Lord descended from Heaven, and came and rolled back the stone from the door, and sat upon it. His countenance was like lightning, and his raiment white as snow:*

## The Worship of Angels and Archangel Michael

For some time, I have been praying for the LORD to teach me how to worship Him: How do the angels really worship God?! One time, in a night vision, as I was going out of my room, just nearly when I was out, I noticed about fifteen angels in my room. I then changed my mind and I went back to the house. When I looked at the angels, they were robed in purest white. The reason why there are clothed are NOT ordinary, but pure white is because they carry with them the pure white Glory of God. It’s much like the symbol of absolute purity, no stain, and no dirt! Some of these angels were much taller, they were singing to the Lord. Their voices were purely Heavenly. There was so much harmony in their singing that music was out of this world. They were singing many worship and praise songs. You couldn’t notice the start or stop in an individual song. They were singing with all their hearts unto God. They then moved to the side, making a complete cycle, as the leader came in the middle, still worshipping God! Then they turned to face opposite direction, looking at east, the west, the north and the south! They were dancing, making dance moves with their hands, feet, and bodies. Just the most holy and sanctified worship this world has never seen. It was very tremendous, then they turned back to look towards the leader in the cycle. I was also given a revelation that the angels worship together with the church, wherever and whenever true worship is given to God. I also remember I once asked God to show me the arch-angels: especially Michael and Gabriel, so after a long time of pure adoration, praise, and worshiping of God, the angels concluded their singing. There was a kind of “narrator.” I was told that we are going to show you how the LORD appears. Some kind of procession (I assume this happens in special visits, meetings, or when the Lord wants to do something very great especially in Heaven, then sometimes on the earth). I looked toward the wall in west, as the procession started, I saw some normal angels (they are classified so, to be distinguished from Archangels, which are their leaders in each department). First appeared, they were wrapped in soft pure white garments, with the glory of God around them. They just suddenly showed up, preparing the way for the Lord. They were there for some time. I was very amazed, when they moved out the way, I saw the prince, the Archangel Michael (God’s Leader of Warfare angels in Heaven). He was much taller than the rest of them and he was wearing a different robe than the other angels. Very dignified, resembling a prince. He was looking at that direction, the next minute another direction. He seemed so serious! But I could look at him, from his head to his feet. I saw him clearly though this was in the spirit. The LORD was doing me a favor, because I have been bothering Him about this issue! Then Michael disappeared. I saw a man, light in complexion, wearing normal clothes, coming towards us: me and the angels. I was given two great revelations. The first one is about how angels honor and give reverence to each other, especially their leaders (archangels). No matter the department or rank, they seem to be content and enjoying the responsibility given to them by the LORD whether big or light, unlike us (human beings). Number two was that when the Lord shows up, there are always angels that accompany him, preparing a way for Him. First appears the normal angels. They make a way, then Michael comes, then The LORD JESUS will be seen coming in. They live the same way they appeared. As those angels and Michael disappeared, I and the other angels sat down around the yard of my room. We were heavily engaged in some discussions, talking about what happened earlier: the procession. As I glanced, I was sitting next to a taller angel: the leader was talking to us, giving us explanations. As I asked my last question, telling the angels about how I have met the Lord before, I saw the scene disappearing slowly, while the leader angel was looking intently at me as if to answer me. I found myself opening my eyes in bed! It was one of the best experiences with angels. Surely the Lord has answered my prayer that night!

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Rev 5:11:** *And I beheld, and I heard the voice of many angels round about the throne and the beasts and the elders: and the number of them was ten thousand times ten thousand, and thousands of thousands; Saying with a loud voice, Worthy is the Lamb that was* *slain to receive power, and riches, and wisdom, and strength, and honor, and glory, and blessing.*

**Rev 12:7:** *And there was war in Heaven: Michael and his angels fought against the dragon; and the dragon fought and his angels,*

**Dan 10:13:** *But the prince of the kingdom of Persia withstood me one and twenty days: but, lo, Michael, one of the chief princes, came to help me; and I remained there with the kings of Persia.*

**Glimpse Into the Universe and The Angels of Heaven (Early 2012)**

***Prophecy from the Lord Jesus Christ by a Message in Tongues and Interpretation****: “I bring Increase in your life. Even today you shall see it. Some people are against you, but everything is going to work out okay. I have called you. I am going to use you in the words of knowledge, area of angels. The angel of the Lord will bring materials and finances that you need. I know what is happening in your Life. Don’t be discouraged. I have put my anointing on you.”*

The same day, during the night I felt a tremendous wind blowing in my room! I looked at my room. I saw it clearly but in the spirit realm. As I looked in the west, something happened. It’s like you are watching a movie but at the same time you are participating. I saw motion pictures flying before my eyes at high speed, as it started I was moving. I was travelling in the spiritual Universe of God. It’s like the spirit world was opened to me as if God wanted to show me everything in the Universe at a very high speed. I was switching between many times, realms, dispensations, visions, and spiritualworlds. I was traveling and switching back and forth in time. I saw the ancient world. I saw the lifetime of the Old Testament saints like Abraham, many others, their lives were revealed to me: significant peaks of their lives, all of it in split seconds. I was taken to the earthly life of Jesus Christ, His disciples, and was even shown glimpses of the Cross. I came into the present times. I was flying at a rapid and incredible speed, over creation.

I saw modern cities, trees, lakes, oceans, large bodies of water. I saw jungles, lakes, animals. I was taken to space, then under the earth also shown hell, many things in the whole universe, even into the future, many things that I cannot say. I am just giving a summary of what I saw. As we were approaching this place, which God revealed later to me as Heaven, we began to travel slowly for me to take all in. We were coming from a very high altitude, I noticed white, extreme whiteness, I was asking myself what is it? But I did not worry because we were descending there. This was the peak of the experience, as if I didn’t have enough adventure already! Won’t you like to have an adventure and tour with God to see his big universe, how the earth and Heavens were made and many other things? Sure you would! As we approached, I saw what can be explained as very incredible, the whole region was nothing but uncountable, unnumbered hosts of angels, probably millions of them. I had seen angels before, but not that many! These are description of the angels. They were very clear. I could see them as clear as I can see an ordinary human being here on earth! Very solid, each one of them was dressed in the most pure, whitest robes, the finest of the fine linens, very clean, that’s what got my attention. Also I could look up to any angel, see his features. Their faces were color of golden olive oil, very glorious. There were other large ones with wings, beautiful whitest wings. I believe these are the arch-angels. These angels were so busy. I saw the angels with wings, give assignments to the other ones, bustling and moving quickly: some flying to leave the place, others coming down, very busy. I was allowed to watch them for a long time. I had believed that angels existed also I had seen some, but I was so thrilled I said, “Angels,” it was such a stock reality check. These angels were very beautifully created and heavily busy, no time is wasted among them. One angel stood and looked at me showing that he noticed me. That’s how I saw their faces, eyes and their features. We passed that world, I was very intrigued, as we left, I was then returned back to them, I was very overjoyed, what did I do to deserve such a visitation? I had never seen angels that many, very pure, clothed in the most clean, whitest robes. It was my best experience with the angels of God. We then left that world, I came out of the spirit realm and the experience I later asked God about it. I knew we had cycled the Universe in the entire experience, but I asked about the last place, so I said, “God, what was that place?” He replied, “That was a part of Heaven.” I said, “Why did you show me that?” He said, “To show you, that I love you.” I said to Him, “Then what should I do to return the favor?” He said, “Just preach my word and win souls.” I love my God; I know His work is not burdensome! Amen

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**1 Cor 14:13**: *Wherefore let him that speaketh in an unknown tongue pray that he may interpret.*

**Gen 2:4:** *These are the generations of the Heavens and of the earth when they were created, in the day that the LORD God made the earth and the Heavens,*

**Gen 28:12:** *And he dreamed, and beholds a ladder set up on the earth, and the top of it reached to Heaven: and behold the angels of God ascending and descending on it.*

**Rev 15:6:** *And the seven angels came out of the temple, having the seven plagues, clothed in pure and white linen, and having their breasts girded with golden girdles.*

# ENCOUNTERS WITH THE LORD JESUS CHRIST

## The Lord Jesus Christ in Bright Apparel in My Room (2010)

In the morning, I was praying to the most powerful God in the Universe, God the Father. I told Him that I wanted to see His Son Jesus Christ. I prayed with such faith and intensity, when I finished praying I knew God had heard me. That same day, at night around 9 pm, I was laying on my bed, my spiritual eyes were opened. I could see my room very clearly. I saw a blinding light just by the door. The Lord Jesus Christ walked into my room, wrapped in shining white garments, from His Shoulder going down to the floor, I could see Him clearly. I could see His Face, Eyes, Hair, and His Features. His Feet were bare, below His Shoulder going down it was just shimmering white and He wore a glistening robe. He fastened His Eyes on me. A Perfect Man: you could feel His Presence around about Him, something touching your heart.

During those days I had known Him, like I do now, so I was very scared at first. I was looking in the spirit. No one the next minute, He just stood there, clearly and visible. That can bring a panic in you, if you are not used to supernatural encounters. So out of alarm, I asked, “Who are You?” He replied, “I am the Lord Jesus Christ.” It’s not that didn’t believe, but I was very alarmed...So I shouted, “In the name of Jesus,” twice. I saw Him shake His head, like you don’t need to do that… Then inside of me the Holy Spirit gave me a huge revelation, a great awakening that indeed, I was looking at Jesus of Nazareth, the Son of God, the One I had prayed to see in the morning. The realization was so huge, it hit me so much that I wanted to cry, I said, “LORD!!” acknowledging His Identity and Lordship that was confirmed by the Holy Spirit via my intuition (the teaching and sensing organ of my spirit). Then He came to my right side and He touched my head with His Hand, I saw my spirit jumping out of my body. We were flying in the air, we went somewhere in the spirit.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Acts 9:3:** *And as he journeyed, he came near Damascus: and suddenly there shined round about him a light from Heaven: And he fell to the earth, and heard a Voice saying unto him, Saul, Saul, why persecutes Thou me? And he said, Who art Thou, Lord? And the Lord said, I am Jesus Whom thou persecutest: it is hard for thee to kick against the pricks.*

## The Spiritual Vision of the LORD and His Angel

In the afternoon, I just finished prayer, I went to my bed to rest, while I had barely shut my eyes, I jumped into the spiritual realm, the amazing thing was that, I could see the physical world with my physical eyes and then I saw the spirit world with my spiritual eyes. I saw both worlds simultaneously. It’s like a world layered upon another one! As I looked, I saw Jesus and an angel walking towards me. The angel was on His Left Hand and they seemed to be very far. As they came towards me, they begin to increase in size and become much clearer. I was very afraid. It was the clearest vision of the LORD I have had and my heart began to beat fast. I then saw them go back. I then felt a Voice speak within me, telling me to stop being afraid. As I lost the fright, they came. It’s like they were walking and they came so close to me, then again, I was so much afraid. I could see they had a message for me, but then they went back again. This happened thrice. It was the most spectacular vision of the LORD I have had. No wonder I was so frightened. I just knew it was Jesus and then they disappeared. I then got mad at myself, also extremely regretful for the chance I could have had with the LORD.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Rev:22:16:** *I, Jesus have sent Mine angel to testify unto you these things in the churches. I am the Root and the Offspring of David, and the Bright and Morning Star.*

**Luke:1:11:** *And there appeared unto him an angel of the Lord standing on the right side of the altar of incense.*

**Rev:1:17:** *And when I saw Him, I fell at His Feet as dead. And He laid His Right Hand upon me, saying unto me, Fear not; I am the First and the Last:*

## The Lord and the Vision of Hell and Imminent Rapture

This vision happened in December 2012: I was standing with the Lord Jesus on what appeared to be the surface of hell. It was steep, I could see the road that leads into the very center of hell, with some activity happening inside. Jesus was there, looking like a Young Man, muscular and with white apparel. He was standing as if He was holding the upper top of that entrance. I was very frightened because I sensed the Lord would take me into hell.

I told him that I was afraid, but if he wanted to show me something He should go with me. By the way, on two or three occasions, the Lord had appeared to me at the edge of hell. All of the occasions I was very afraid, for an unknown reason we left that place, then the scene quickly changed and I saw myself sitting with fellow Christians that I knew: about 13 people. I was meditating on God’s Word while the rest were just talking and doing other things, when suddenly like a flash, the rapture took place. The most shocking thing was that I knew we were all born again Christians, but only about three of us out the remainder were raptured. Our body turned instantly transparent, weightless spiritual bodies which had the ability to do things an ordinary body cannot. Then we were abducted into the air, en route to Heaven.

I seemed to slow down as we met the Lord on the air. He then talked to me, pointing to the bewildered, running Christians who remained, and He said something like that they had to remain and that they will have to put their names in Heaven at the cost of their own lives. The shocking thing about this vision was about the few number of Christians who will be raptured, the unexpected time because it happened at the time I never expected, and also it happen so fast you couldn't grasp it with your mind. The last thing I felt was that the Christians who were raptured had surrendered to God fully. Also at the time of the rapture they were completely conscious of God and thinking about Him. Maranatha! He is Coming Soon!! Let’s be ready for Him. I have tried to shorten the vision. Also I may have not adequately described everything. There are somethings in this vision that are too great to express in words and some I don't understand, but I give Glory to God. It’s about Him. But I hope you will get the message!

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Isa:5:14:** *Therefore hell hath enlarged herself, and opened her mouth without measure: and their glory, and their multitude, and their pomp, and he that rejoiceth, shall descend into it.*

**Eze:31:16:** *I made the nations to shake at the sound of his fall, when I cast him down to hell with them that descend into the pit: and all the trees of Eden, the choice and best of Lebanon, all that drink water, shall be comforted in the nether parts of the earth.*

**Luke:12:5:** *But I will forewarn you whom ye shall fear: Fear Him, which after He hath killed hath power to cast into hell; yea, I say unto you, Fear Him.*

**Luke:17:24:** *For as the lightning, that lighteneth out of the one part under Heaven, shineth unto the other part under Heaven; so shall also the Son of man be in His day.*

**1 Cor:15:51:** *Behold, I shew you a mystery; We shall not all sleep, but we shall all be changed, in a moment, in the twinkling of an eye, at the last trump: for the trumpet shall sound, and the dead shall be raised incorruptible, and we shall be changed*.

## The Bright Angel and the Lord Jesus

In a recent vision, I was in a house. I was then told to go out and as I did, I saw an angel standing on midst of sparks of fire and light. This angel had many colors and was glorious. As I approached him, he changed disappeared. I saw Jesus of Nazareth, with white raiment. He was glorious this time. I didn’t see His Face, but I could see His White Hand with the glory. For We were walking together holding Hands and also I saw His White Feet. We were talking about many things. End of vision.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Eze:28:14:** *Thou art the anointed cherub that covereth; and I have set thee so: thou wast upon the holy mountain of God; thou hast walked up and down in the midst of the stones of fire.*

**Acts:22:18:** *And I saw Him saying unto me, Make haste, and get thee quickly out of Jerusalem: for they will not receive thy testimony concerning Me.*

## The Sweet Voice of Jesus

I was just on my bed in the afternoon, then I felt a sensation I feel when I get into the spirit realm. Then, I went into the spirit! I then heard Jesus speaking to me in the sweetest, audible Voice. He was speaking to me about love and obedience. As He did, I saw a vision of me and an event concerning my friends before my eyes! When the LORD speaks, you really understand. The Words He speaks are so simple, but yet mixed with understanding and revelations!

If He can say to you, the words you have heard before from someone else, this time they will seem so different and enriched with meaning. He said, “You should show love and obedience, no matter the situation you find yourself in, no matter who the person is, no matter what he or she has done. In every circumstance, you should show your love by your actions. It shows how much you are close to being like Me.” To God the most important aspect of our salvation is to show love and being obedient unto Him. To show love to others, to everyone, every action we take should be born out of love. It’s like I was given a chance to feel his heart. I could grasp and understand how He felt, I mean like what is most important to Him! Then, I came out of the spirit. I was very thrilled to hear Him talk to me: gentle and sweet. He is the most amazing and loving person I have ever met. I love Him more than life itself. Amen!

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Gen:3:8:** *And they heard the voice of the LORD God walking in the garden in the cool of the day: and Adam and his wife hid themselves from the presence of the LORD God amongst the trees of the garden.*

**1 John:2:10:** *He that loveth his brother abideth in the light, and there is no occasion of stumbling in Him.*

**Mt:5:44:** *But I say unto you, Love your enemies, bless them that curse you, do good to them that hate you, and pray for them which despitefully use you, and persecute you;*

**Rom:6:16:** *Know ye not, that to whom ye yield yourselves servants to obey, His servants ye are to whom ye obey; whether of sin unto death, or of obedience unto righteousness?*

**1 Pet:1:2:** *Elect according to the foreknowledge of God the Father, through sanctification of the Spirit, unto obedience and sprinkling of the Blood of Jesus Christ: Grace unto you, and peace, be multiplied.*

## The Lord in the Temple, The Glory, and The City

In a vision, I was drawn in the spirit to a chapel, with wooden chairs. I looked and I saw Jesus standing, facing the altar. I was taken and made to stand next to Him on His Right Side. Then I saw six men appear. They were clothed in racks, shattered clothing, coming toward us. I don’t know what they wanted to do to us, but one could see they had malicious intentions. Then I saw Jesus turn towards them. He stretched forth His Hands and then a white wind came from His Hands and blew away the evil men from us. They tumbled and fell very far. I saw the top of the temple torn apart. Then in the sky, I saw the clouds parting at a very high speed, going to four different directions. The sky departed as if a scroll was rolled away. Then I saw descending from Heaven, the Glory of theLord that appeared as dazzling, sparkling green light. It came all the way. It rested and covered the Lord Jesus Christ. Then I heard a big audible Voice Speak from Heaven: “This is My Son, in Whom I am well pleased.” Then From Heaven, I could see the Holy City: the New Jerusalem coming down. It was very big, huge. I could see its high wall, the big buildings, and mansions…very glorious. I saw that the Golden Glory of God was around about it. End of vision.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Luke:3:22:** *And the Holy Ghost descended in a bodily shape like a Dove upon Him, and a Voice came from Heaven, which said, Thou art My Beloved Son; in Thee I am well pleased.*

**Rev:21:2:** *And I John saw the holy city, New Jerusalem, coming down from God out of Heaven, prepared as a bride adorned for her husband.*

## The Lord on His Throne-Chair with the Winged Angel (2011)

After prayer, I went to bed before I fell asleep. I heard a Voice and my name, “Othusitse,” twice, so I awoke, but there was no one. So I laid my head down again to sleep, then I went into a vision. I saw myself just standing in front of my house, looking at the eastern skies. Then I saw a light appear in the sky, I saw Jesus coming out from Heaven. In other visions, He appeared to me as Glorious Young Man, but here he came as an Awesome King, Who deserves all the worship, love, and obedience. He was descending while He was sitting on a Throne-Chair. He, Himself was not white this time, but He seemed to be the very embodiment of light. There was no part of Him that was not emitting Light. His Chair looked like it was cut: shaped out of light. He was sitting magnificently and as a “Reigning King.” At first I thought: His Coming to the earth had come. I saw Him very clearly, it was dazzling, glorious light. No wonder Paul fell down to the ground, but it didn’t hurt my eyes. I was in the spirit realm. I could bare that Power, Glory, and splendor, for I was looking at the Lord with my spiritual eyes, then behind Him I saw an angel fly towards me. At first it seemed like a white dot of light, then like a bird, as he came closer, I could see him clearly. He was huge. I saw that he was putting on a white garment. He had two big white wings which he uses to fly. I saw his eyes, his face, and feet: pure white in color. He was one of the most beautiful angels I have ever seen, I saw him fly toward me, then he passed to the west, and then he returned flying lower this time. I could see him from head to his feet. I believe God wanted me to have a detailed view of him, for I saw him so vividly and clearly. He passed just a few meters from me, toward where he came from. I saw what appeared to be huge angels on big horses in the sky. That’s when I saw the Heavenly City: the New Jerusalem descending out from Heaven. End of vision.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Rev 1:13:** *And in the midst of the seven candlesticks one like unto the Son of man, clothed with a garment down to the foot, and girt about the paps with a golden girdle. His head and His hairs were white like wool, as white as snow; and His eyes were as a flame of fire; And his feet like unto fine brass, as if they burned in a furnace; and His Voice as the sound of many waters.*

**Rev 19:14:** *And the armies which were in Heaven followed Him upon white horses, clothed in fine linen, white and clean.*

## The Great Shepherd, the LORD JESUS CHRIST (29/01/2013)

In the morning, I was in a vision walking. Then when I looked up in front of me, I saw Jesus and two people seated. They were sharing something and talking. I just knew it was Him. I could easily distinguish Him from other people. Then I saw some people walking by me. I said to them, “Do you guys see what I see, that’s Jesus?” They said: “Yes, it’s Him.” He had appeared in a form that everyone can see, then the LORD walked passed me, just few meters from me. I could see Him very clearly, much taller than I perceived Him before with a flowing garment. He looked masculine, well-built Chest and Shoulders, and very handsome. I saw His Hair: Curly Hair, just above the Ears, His Beard on the sides with Brownish Hair!

As He was walking, I was so eager to look at His Face. I know that many people religiously say no man can see God’s Face and live, but I am here to tell you something different. People have seen His Face. He has revealed Himself to them. If Peter, the apostles did see Him, why can’t we? When God said to Moses no man can see My Face and live, He just meant that if you see the Father’s Glorious Face in the natural you might die. But in the spirit you can. Your spirit can bare that amount of power and glory. Jesus therefore is the Revelation of God in human form: someone you can see, touch, and feel. So I pleaded, “Please look at me!” I had missed Him especially His Face a lot. He turned towards me and I could look into His round, big Brownish Eyes. The most wonderful feature I love about Him, are His Eyes. They carry so much love, compassion, and understanding. There is no judgment I see in His Eyes, yet He knows everything about you. Jesus has big, round Brownish Eyes which are His Earthly Shepherd Eyes when He comes to you like an ordinary man. But also He has Big, Round Clear Blue Eyes, that changes to all colors including “fire” which are His Heavenly Eyes when He comes with His Heavenly Body.

So depending on the revelation, He has come to you, you will distinguish these things. I could clearly see His Face as He is very handsome. I saw Him make an incredible smile, a huge one like I have never seen from anyone else. I caught a glimpse of His Teeth: very white and as He did smile, I saw Him lower His head, as if He laughed a bit, then He walked away. The LORD was encouraging me, because the previous day, I was a bit discouraged by people who were saying, “No man can see God’s Face and live.” The LORD had just come to confirm to me what I told them, and I was so amazed. I was looking at Him going. I couldn’t believe it. I know what the Master looks like. I have seen His Face...I will never be the same.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**John:10:14:** *I am the Good Shepherd, and I know My sheep, and am known of Mine.*

**1 Pet:5:4:** *And when the Chief Shepherd shall appear, ye shall receive a crown of glory that fadeth not away.*

**Heb:13:20:** *Now the God of peace, that brought again from the dead our Lord Jesus, that great Shepherd of the sheep, through the blood of the everlasting covenant.*

**1 John:1:1:** *That which was from the beginning, which we have heard, which we have seen with our eyes, which we have looked upon, and our hands have handled, of the Word of life;(For the life was manifested, and we have seen it, and bear witness, and shew unto you that eternal life, which was with the Father, and was manifested unto us;) that which we have seen and heard declare we unto you, that ye also may have fellowship with us: and truly our fellowship is with the Father, and with His Son Jesus Christ.*

**Rev:22:4:** *And they shall see His Face; and His Name shall be in their foreheads.*

**Rev:1:14:** *His Head and His Hairs were white like wool, as white as snow; and His Eyes were as a flame of fire.*

**2 Cor:4:6:** *For God, Who commanded the light to shine out of darkness, hath shined in our hearts, to give the light of the knowledge of the glory of God in the Face of Jesus Christ.*

**1 Cor:15:49:** *And as we have borne the image of the earthy, we shall also bear the Image of the Heavenly.*

# HEAVEN SERIES

# The New Jerusalem (March, 2010)

I had been on a three days, three nights fast and I had been enjoying the LORD and His Presence. On the third morning, I woke up, never really expecting anything spectacular to happen since it was early in the morning. But suddenly, I felt a sensation in my spirit that I always feel when the Lord takes me into the spirit realm, and to my huge surprise, I saw myself together with the bed rising going through the ceiling of the house. I could feel myself and my bed moving at a phenomenal rate of speed. The earth was becoming smaller and smaller, I could see this very clearly. We passed through the clouds and I remember feeling a cold chill of the clouds in my skin and face. We went through the region of stars: millions of them in the left and right sides of different sizes and colors. Then I felt my bed slow down and came to a stop, but my spirit had a sensation, an urge to go up, so I just yielded, passing many more stars, the Solar System and the planets. There are more things to say about the journey, but let me cut the long story short. The next thing I remember, I was standing inside Heaven. I could sense the awe and attributes of God’s Love, Peace, and Joy, the breath-taking beauty of Heaven, when I tried to look at the floor, it was clear as crystal, transparent like glass. On my left side, I could see a huge mansion made out of crystal clear material, very high, the same thing on my right, it seemed to be endless rows of this kind of mansions: very big and high. I can't find the suitable words to describe them and how they looked in front of me. I saw numerous rows upon rows of crystal clear mansions. It could have been millions of them. What appeared to be the air was like little, tiny crystals floating around the atmosphere, the air was very charged with the Glory and Presence of God. I could see this scene of Heaven very clear, clean, and most of the buildings’ walls were made out of crystal clear materials. Also I could sense a huge noise and activity within the walls of Heaven, like you were standing outside a large stadium hearing the noise of happy fans. Without seeing anyone, very far I saw a great rainbow that seemed to make a semi-circle around the Throne of God. The Throne looked to be in the middle of the city. It was very big and high. It seemed you can see it from thousands of miles away. There was variety of colors, lights and Glory from the Throne. It looked like an earthly sunrise only far, much greater. The Throne had been the centre of light. I remembered I was so thrilled, I shouted, “I AM IN HEAVEN!!” Then, I heard the Audible Voice of God the Father speaking to me, a very Powerful, Majestic Voice. I heard Him clearly but I was very far from Him. He started talking to me about my life, about my experiences, my future, and many other things I can't relate here after He finished speaking. Slowly the scene of Heaven was vanishing out of sight. Only the Glory of the Throne could be seen. I then found myself falling from Heaven to the earth, then I went into my body, I then opened my eyes! My life changed permanently after that encounter.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Psalms 8:3:** *When I consider Thy Heavens, the work of Thy Fingers, the moon and the stars, which Thou hast ordained;*

**Rev 21:21:** *And the twelve gates were twelve pearls; every several gate was of one pearl: and the street of the city was pure gold, as it were transparent glass.*

**Rev 4:3:** *And He that sat was to look upon like jasper and a sardine stone: and there was a rainbow round about the throne, in sight like unto an emerald.*

## The Great Paradise (May 2012)

While praying, I heard God’s Voice say, “An angel will come to you, with a message.” It was midnight, when suddenly I felt a wind blowing inside of me, like a great storm! I felt a sensation of my spirit getting disconnected from my body then in a few seconds I left my body. I felt I was floating over my body, before I knew it I was travelling at a phenomenal rate of speed with wind blowing in my ears. I had gone right through the ceiling into the sky. I could feel the cool breeze of the wind outside, also the chill of the clouds in the air. Then I found myself deep in space moving at an unbelievable speed going to see God the Father in Heaven, the night was peaceful, millions of stars at every side shining brightly. I became a bit scared as we continued higher and higher, I was floating on top of a solid cloud. I even moved my right foot a slightly forward as I felt I might fall. We Passed by the moon, it was very big and shining brightly. I said, “Wow! This is the moon we always see on the earth, but now it was just nearby. It was an awesome experience.

God takes me in this manner on trips to Heaven, to show you how big He is, the Creator of the huge universe. We reached a very dark space with no creation whatsoever. The darkness was so dense, but I was not that afraid. I assume it’s the second Heaven. As We passed it, I could see two huge glowing planets approaching from afar. The reason why Heaven glows from outside is because there is a protective shield around it, made up of fire, lightings and peals of thunder. Only authorized spirits can enter (at the Command of God). I don’t know why I saw two. I don’t know how we got inside but I was dropped in the middle of Paradise.

Where I was standing, it was a place of very green grass. It was well manicured. The place was a vast and endless creation. I could see this very clearly. Just a distance to the south, I saw a big golden palace. It had two big pillars. The doors were shut. Right there I saw two big angels from the palace. I saw that their colors were similar to the palace. They were huge, holding golden books or scrolls in their hands. As they were walking towards Us, I heard the Vision Voice Speak in my right ear saying, “That’s the Throne Of God (since there are many Throne rooms in Heaven used for different purposes such as instruction, intercession, this was one of them, but there is a central one in the Middle of the City, where the Almighty God sits, where myriads upon myriads of angels and Heavenly saints attend public worship). The Voice continued telling me the names of the angels, what they do (their duties), and several other things explaining what I saw!! I saw a wide stream of water or river flowing from the right side of the palace, flowing right in front of me going towards the East. This river was carrying crystal clear water. There was grass between me and the river, as well as between the river and the palace. I saw some Heavenly saints busy doing their chores, I then saw Joseph, the second last born of Jacob, the Biblical character passing. In Heaven, you just know things intuitively and function with revelation knowledge. I saw some intense rays of Light coming from my left eye. At this point, I had been focusing on the wonderful majestic, Golden Palace in the South, with the huge crystalline river flowing from it. So I turned around to see the source of this magnificent Light. On turning, to face the east gate of the city, I saw the multi-colored light rushing towards me; it had many living colors in it, such as gold, red, white, and yellow mixed up together yet retaining their own individual properties. This Light was projecting from the Central Throne Room of God, in the middle of the City of GOD! It is like I walked into a well lit auditorium. There was an explosion of all the attributes of God: such as Love, peace, and joy in my spirit. It’s like I was bathed into pure waves of God’s Presence. Nothing could hold the instant burst of marvel, excitement, praise, and adoration to God. I was given a revelation that where I was standing is where one day all the raptured saints will gather in Heaven.

I could see through the light, the beautiful landscape of Heaven, God’s beautiful planet, vast endless jungles, mountains, hills afar, trees, grass, just creation of Heaven going on forever and ever: The River of Life passing through the middle of Paradise. It seemed that the light I saw kept this creation alive and adding vigor and vibrancy to them. There were many people around: some very far, very busy doing different tasks. For some period I just stood there in amazement. There were too many words coming to my mind at the same time to express praise to God, so I shouted, “Wowwww!” It’s like the realization and awareness of the beauty of Heaven was impressed deep in my soul. I could not contain the breathtaking beauty of Heaven: all the love, the peace, the glory, it was very marvelous. I felt that if I stayed there for sometime in this arena for a longer period, I would explode. It was too much for me. I didn’t know what to say. I tell you, in Heaven you will be thrilled. You can spend one hundred years looking at an incredible flower, never ceasing to be amazed. Imagine gazing upon Him Who Created all these wonderful things? There are many things I can’t describe. There is no word in the dictionary that can be used to describe the beauty I saw and the feelings I felt adequately.

Then, I found myself in my room getting in my body. I saw a Gold Light escaping through the window. I wanted to rush and hold it, but it was too late. I assume it was the angel guide who takes me to Heaven. In the spirit realm, there is no time. My trip could have been hours. I didn’t have time to look at the clock when I came back, I was so overcome by what I saw. I got in my body, I opened my eyes! I knew I had just come from Heaven!

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Jer:31:35:** *Thus saith the LORD, which giveth the sun for a light by day, and the ordinances of the moon and of the stars for a light by night, which divideth the sea when the waves thereof roar; The LORD of hosts is His Name:*

**Rev 2:7:** *He that hath an ear, let him hear what the Spirit saith unto the churches; To him that overcometh will I give to eat of the Tree of Life, which is in the midst of the Paradise of God*

**Rev 22:1:** *And he shewed me a Pure River of Water of Life, clear as crystal, proceeding out of the Throne of God and of the Lamb.*

**Isa 66:12:** *For thus saith the LORD, Behold, I will extend peace to her like a river, and the glory of the Gentiles like a flowing stream: then shall ye suck, ye shall be borne upon her sides, and be dandled upon her knees.*

**Rev 4:5:** *And out of the throne proceeded lightnings and thunderings and voices: and there were seven lamps of fire burning before the throne, which are the seven Spirits of God.*

**Isa 35:9:** *No lion shall be there, nor any ravenous beast shall go up thereon, it shall not be found there; but the redeemed shall walk there:*

**Rev 10:9:** *And I went unto the angel, and said unto him, Give me the little book. And he said unto me, Take it, and eat it up; and it shall make thy belly bitter, but it shall be in thy mouth sweet as honey.*

## Vision of the City of Heaven (Oct. 2012)

In the night, I felt a sensation in my spirit that indicates something spectacular is about to happen. Then, I leaped out of my body, I was flying up through the ceiling, I could see the beautiful starry night, it was very quiet and peaceful. The same procedures when the LORD takes me to Heaven, but this time something was different, as I went into the sky, I could see the stars shining bright as usual, but I started to spin, like getting very dizzy, it was like the universe was turning around and around. Anyway, I continued deep in the big expanse! I went higher and higher, then I came to a stop, then amazing things began to happen. Until this time, I didn’t know that Heaven is on the seventh dimension (The highest dimension in the spiritual universe of God. No wonder some call it the Heaven of Heavens. They are just referring to the dimensions, that’s all). I saw the first layer tearing apart. It’s like a paper was being severed, and both pieces were moved to either directions. The second layer did the same, it was very fast, it seemed the entire sky in the spirit realm is made out of these layers, however they are invisible to the naked eye. The more they parted, the more glorious the next became. It’s like the sky was being parted into two, to reveal a more glorious layer. Then the next one was also parted, and revealed another much more glorious, this happened for a while. I heard the Voice of God say, “I AM OPENING THE HEAVENS FOR YOU.” There was a prophetic message directed to my life that was encrypted in that statement and the scene happening before my eyes. It seems it was communicated to my spirit. I can’t even place it in words, when the seventh layer was broken apart, then the big, glorious city where GOD dwells was seen from where I was.

The first thing I noticed was the Glory of the LORD flowing out of Heaven. It was such an intense yellowish, golden living light that carries the Presence of God billowing out and very beautiful. Then I saw the structure of the City. I could see the outlines of houses and mansions, and the wall! This time, the buildings, houses, and wall seemed to be rather golden in colour, (one of the pre-dominate colors of Heaven is pure gold. It’s used in decorations, clothing, and equipments. The Throne itself is golden, then the issue is this: this gold of Heaven is clear and seems transparent at times, but it becomes yellowish gold. We know when the golden light of God is in manifestation: the streets of Heaven are transparent like glass but when this golden light of God reflects on them, they seem golden in color. The Glory of the LORD takes a variety of dazzling colors that vary from time to time, to present different themes and settings in Heaven). So the buildings, mansions, and houses seemed golden in color because of the Golden Glory of God that was in manifestation at that time. The City was very splendid, decked, and arrayed with the Glory of God all round about!

For awhile, I was filled with such joy, peace, and the love of GOD! I rolled my eyes all over in admiration of what I saw. The City was radiating and reflecting the light that was emanating from GOD. It was very holy and pure. My soul longed to get inside the City, but for some reason God wouldn’t let me. He wanted me to enjoy His Presence and the scenery outside looking at that City with the magnificent skyline. I don’t know why God did it like that, maybe it’s to cause variation and different scenery in the visions He gives me.

I tell you even if you are standing outside the gate of the City as I was, no being can be outside near Heaven without seeing and sensing the Awe of God’s Glory, Power, and Majesty. Truly Heaven is a wonderful place. I was there for sometime ‘checking’ that City out, then I looked toward the earth. In my room, I could see a lady, one who looked like a witch coming in, towards where my body was laying. I don’t know how I saw that because I was by Heaven, but it seems in the spirit realm your senses, such as sight, are much enhanced and keener. So I said to myself, I have to get into my room before she gets to my body. I left where I was coming towards my house, and then I started doing battle with the witch. I was calling Fire on her, holding her by the hands. She was manifesting and she fell down under the Fire of the Holy Spirit, just vibrating as if she was dying. I knew it was over and I had won the battle. I then went inside my body. Please don’t ask me why such things happen the way they do. Only God knows. I only narrate what I saw and experienced! If any man considers himself a prophet or spiritual, let him understand that these are Revelations from the Almighty GOD! Maranatha, Come Lord Jesus!

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Psalms:19:1**: *The Heavens declare the Glory of God; and the firmament sheweth His Handywork*

**Psalms:104:2:** *Who Coverest Thyself with light as with a garment: Who Stretchest out the Heavens like a curtain:*

**Job:9:8:** *Which alone spreadeth out the Heavens, and treadeth upon the waves of the sea.*

**Ex:40:34:** *Then a cloud covered the tent of the congregation, and the Glory of the LORD filled the tabernacle.*

**Isa:6:3:** *And one cried unto another, and said, Holy, Holy, Holy, is the LORD of hosts: the whole earth is full of His Glory.*

**Isa:28:5:** *In that day shall the LORD of hosts be for a crown of glory, and for a Diadem of beauty, unto the residue of His people.*

**Isa:60:14:** *The sons also of them that afflicted Thee shall come bending unto Thee; and all they that despised Thee shall bow themselves down at the soles of Thy Feet; and they shall call Thee, The City of the LORD, The Zion of the Holy One of Israel*

**Heb:11:10:** *For he looked for a city which hath foundations, whose Builder and Maker is God.*

**John:14:2:** *In my Father's house are many mansions: if it were not so, I would have told you. I go to prepare a place for you.*

**Luke:3:16:** *John answered, saying unto them all, I indeed baptize you with water; but One mightier than I cometh, the latchet of Whose Shoes I am not worthy to unloose: He shall baptize you with the Holy Ghost and with fire:*

**Heb:12:29:** *For our God is a Consuming Fire.*

## The Beautiful Garden and Peace of God

In the night, as I was laying in my bed, my spiritual eyes were opened. I then felt the Wind of the Spirit Blowing all over me especially in my ears! It was very sweet, gentle, and I knew that it was Spiritual wind!

Then an Audible Voice was Speaking to me, about my calling. The things I will have to do. I asked many questions, including, the most frequently asked question: why do other people have spectacular experiences with God like angelic visits, Heaven tours etc, while others don’t? The Voice said that I was chosen as well for that kind of ministry and several other things. From the way the Voice said, I really understood the Callings of God, why God chooses people for different things and purposes, (if we are all eyes in the Body of Christ, then where will be the hearing and smelling?). It really made sense to me that night.

As the wind began to blow intensely, my spirit began to burn with a great amount of the Presence of God. I was vibrating and shaking. Then the sensation to leap out of my body began to surface. The Voice said that I was being energized and that I should remain faithful to the Calling of God! And it mentioned several other things. I started shaking profusely, immediately I left my body. I came unto a very beautiful garden in The Kingdom of Heaven. I was floating (in Heaven we don’t do pedestrian walking, but we move gracefully, though I know that in Heaven visions people mention walking with Jesus, or the angels etc. It’s just for the lack of a better term also we don’t need to verbalize anything in order to communicate, but it’s like we project our thoughts on thought waves then get answers the same way, telepathically).

It felt like I was being driven by the Spirit of God, moving and swaying sideways, the trees were of oval shape structures with long stems. There were also well-tendered orchards and very beautiful, vegetation was of different, well-blended colors and all I can say is, “WOW!” What a fantastic design. I have never seen such kind of beauty. The garden was well taken care of and it was an endless big garden, going toward the east where the Source of Light and the Capital City of Heaven are. I was taken in the middle of them. My eyes would zoom in and out of specific features of the trees. The light wasn’t that bright, as in the City, however I could see stars on top of the garden. There was no litter, or dirt on the ground, very clean. I spent some time hovering over them, very amazed, after I had enjoyed the scenery of this garden of superb vegetation.

I then came straight into my body, left it again, and this time I was ascending into the starry night. It was the most peaceful and beautiful night I have ever seen. The stars were shining much more brightly this time. I could see it clearly. I was going up at a constant speed this time, as I went into the stars of Heaven. I stopped for no reason. I was sent back into my body. Sometime later, as I was on my bed, I felt a sensation of my spirit getting torn from my body. I was passing into another sphere of existence. I went right through the ceiling of the house, accelerating at a phenomenal rate of speed towards the third Heaven, where the Lord Jesus dwells, where there is no pain or sorrow. I was passing through space with millions of square miles of stars. I shut my eyes because I knew I was deep in space. No matter how much you travel to Heaven or outer space you cannot get used to it! After sometime, I saw a glowing planet approaching. The closer we got to Heaven, the more the colors intensify.

Heaven is a place of great color. By the way, the Throne emits billions of shades of colors. The main colors I saw were predominantly: reddish, yellowish: close to either sunrise or sunset! It was very peaceful. These colors were living, carrying with them, peace and love, at the same time communicating with you an important message! There was so much stillness, quietness, and peace flowing out of Heaven. This was one of the times where it becomes less bright and when activity in Heaven slows down. People get under the trees by the River of Life to meditate and rest. The Glory of God was carrying with it such calmness, I wanted to rush into Heaven immediately, and I knew that a lot of things were waiting for me, but GOD didn’t permit me for some reason. I just stood there enjoying such peace, calmness, and stillness in my soul. “Be still and know I am God,” the writer of Psalms admonishes us. I had learned another facet of God that night. The peace of God that surpasses all understanding, I don’t know why God does things in this manner, I don’t even know how much time it took, because in the spirit realm there is no time, but even a short time in His Presence is enough to change your life permanently! (Some of the things I write in brackets. I learned them instantly by revelation in Heaven, or I saw them either in previous or later visits to heaven. I write them so in order for you to understand Heaven better because it’s hard to explain the spiritual things in the human language.) I went back into my body, and then opened my eyes! Maranatha, Come Lord Jesus.

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Ezek:1:4:** *And I looked, and, behold, a whirlwind came out of the north, a great cloud, and a fire enfolding itself, and a brightness was about it, and out of the midst thereof as the color of amber, out of the midst of the fire.*

**John:20:22:** *And when He had said this, He breathed on them, and saith unto them, Receive ye the Holy Ghost:*

**Gen:2:9:** *And out of the ground made the LORD God to grow every tree that is pleasant to the sight, and good for food; the tree of life also in the midst of the garden, and the tree of knowledge of good and evil.*

**Isa:51:3:** *For the LORD shall comfort Zion: He will comfort all her waste places; and He will make her wilderness like Eden, and her desert like the garden of the LORD; joy and gladness shall be found therein, thanksgiving, and the voice of melody.*

**Eze:31:8:** *The cedars in the garden of God could not hide Him: the fir trees were not like His boughs, and the chestnut trees were not like His branches; nor any tree in the garden of God was like unto Him in His Beauty.*

**Php:4:7:** *And the peace of God, which passeth all understanding, shall keep your hearts and minds through Christ Jesus.*

**Psalms:107:29:** *He maketh the storm a calm, so that the waves thereof are still.*

**Isa:29:6:** *Thou shalt be visited of the LORD of hosts with thunder, and with earthquake, and great noise, with storm and tempest, and the flame of devouring fire.*

**Eze:1:27:** *And I saw as the colour of amber, as the appearance of fire round about within it, from the appearance of his loins even upward, and from the appearance of his loins even*

## The Garden, The Heavenly Mansions, and The Lord Jesus Christ! (January 3, 2013)

There are many ways of travelling to Heaven. There is instant travel (thought-travel) which is commonly used in the Great Temple of God in Heaven, where you think about a certain place and you are there. So in this vision, there is something like that. In a moment, I was on earth, the next moment, I was in Heaven, there was no in between. I was standing outside of a huge auditorium. Outside I saw a lovely garden of different kinds of trees, some grass as well, just made to decorate this place. The trees were green and on top of them there was snow, whitish color, like what happens on snowy Christmas day in old movies. (There is snow in Heaven, but it’s not cold, you have all the elements of weather, but the temperature is the same.) It was very beautiful resembling Paradise. God really has good taste. The arrangements of the trees, flowers, grass was perfect: perfect blending of colors, arrangements and size. I was caught up with this beautiful scene for awhile then I looked up to the auditorium. I saw it was very large for the mind of an ordinary human being to comprehend. The doors were very big and golden, they were shut for now. Then I saw the Lord Jesus Christ by the door. Ever since I was born again, I have had many experiences, dreams, and visions of Him. In his visits to me, He appears in different forms, but the common one is a Handsome Young Man, cloaked around with purest white robe, masculine, and sometimes He is covered with pure light. You can’t even distinguish His features! Wonderful LORD! Also when He shows up the Holy Spirit bears witness with your spirit with the art of intuition. With the Holy Spirit you will never go wrong: my wonderful and only True Friend. So as the Lord stood there, the huge golden doors were thrown open, He said to me: “You Can Enter.” It was such a privilege to be told to enter into this glorious place by Jesus Himself. What have I done to deserve such honor and privilege? As I went in, I felt as if there were other saints behind me, many, as we entered, I had the shock of my life! What I am going to say will be very difficult to understand. The structure seemed to go further than you can see and also it had very beautiful interior decorations, I then noticed something like homes or rather apartments within the structure. There was a large central rectangular pool in the middle. It was very beautiful with sparkling blue water! (Blue is one the major colors of Heaven, the Temple of God has a blue sky and ceiling inside.) I went around the pool and the structure to look at this incredible design. There are many other things I was shown there and heard while inside that structure, but I cannot say them. The Lord said, “Once you come to Heaven, you are allowed to go to any part of Heaven you like,” and also that there were other homes outside the structure. He even mentioned that He took time and effort to put up all these beautiful glorious buildings which seemed to contain my home in Heaven. He said this as we were walking to the outside. I was very blessed.

I stopped in front of the Lord. I sensed an urgency in my spirit about how soon He will come. If not, why will he show me all this? I was shaking my head with a great realization of this. So I said Lord, “Then we need to go and win more souls, do nothing but win souls!” After this, I made a resolution not to do anything else but to win the lost and get ready for the Coming of the Lord!

The Lord is very friendly and patient. He was just standing there looking at me and waiting for me to absorb this revelation. After I finished speaking He began to speak to me. I heard him say that all the preparations and the homes of Heaven are complete. He will be coming very quickly (immediately, right away, combine these words, and then you will understand how soon he will be coming. That’s how I felt in Heaven)!

I myself am a witness. I saw the houses and buildings which we will be staying in Heaven, complete, very beautiful and well prepared. I saw no one building or preparing anything, but just waiting patiently for the bride to come home. In Heaven, you sense that feeling of expectation and the soon coming of Christ to earth. The Lord Jesus Christ took me to Heaven, so that I can come with an eye witness report to tell you Heaven is awaiting the bride and everything is complete.

As we were walking toward Paradise, I began to ask Him many questions. We talked a lot. He also explained about the ministry of angels in our lives. You see I talk to Him like any other human being with perfect ease except I know He is the Lord.

Talking about Paradise, sometime later I was sitting in Paradise. We were sitting under a large tree, on a freshly well-manicured grass. It was light green, extremely beautiful, and there were trees around. I remember touching the ground to see what the soil is made up of. It was multicolored, something very precious that wasn’t found on the earth, but getting its properties from the Glory of God. From afar I could see the huge rainbow of God’s Throne. It’s very high and you can see it from every part of Heaven. There was a perfect blending of the grass, the trees, the soil, and the rainbow I saw from afar.

I felt very good. I knew where I was and it was the place I wanted to be in forever. I was with the late woman Pastor I know, Pastor Diana Simane, also with my cousin, my little nephew, an ex-classmate, plus some people I know. Some kind of loved ones come together. We were discussing the Word, The Book of Isaiah, sharing turn after turn. God is a God of family. Even in Heaven, families are still important. Each family is part of the complete family system in Heaven. So get your loved one saved. Jesus loves them as He does you. Also you will still learn new things, even read, and study the Word of God. Then, We stood up and We were walking in that perfect environment. Paradise is also a place where kids spend most of their time because I remember I was sometime caught up here with a little girl, light in complexion, beautiful, she was dressed in a little white gown. We were in a banquet. This part of Paradise was full of many exquisite yellow round flowers. The place was nothing but flowers, very bright and yellow. Even the atmosphere was yellowish, it was exhilarating light. There was a place where there were concentrations of intense yellowish light and flowers. The little girl was playing with me, climbing on my back, I was rolling on the ground and it was just an experience, I felt so much attached to her and my soul loved her exceedingly. After I concluded my tour with Jesus, He escorted me to my home on the earth. I found myself opening my eyes on my bed. I am just giving the main points, not everything I saw and heard in Heaven. Maranatha, He is coming right away!

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Eze:28:13:** *Thou hast been in Eden the garden of God; every precious stone was thy covering, the sardius, topaz, and the diamond, the beryl, the onyx, and the jasper, the sapphire, the emerald, and the carbuncle, and gold: the workmanship of thy tabrets and of thy pipes was prepared in thee in the day that thou wast created.*

**Joh:14:2:** *In my Father's house are many mansions: if it were not so, I would have told you. I go to prepare a place for you*

**Rev1:13:** *And in the midst of the seven candlesticks One like unto the Son of man, clothed with a garment down to the foot, and girt about the paps with a golden girdle. His Head and His Hairs were white like wool, as white as snow; and His Eyes were as a flame of fire; And His Feet like unto fine brass, as if they burned in a furnace; and His Voice as the sound of many waters. And He had in His Right Hand seven stars: and out of His Mouth went a sharp two-edged sword: and His Countenance was as the sun shineth in His Strength. And when I saw Him, I fell at His Feet as dead. And He laid His Right Hand upon me, saying unto me, Fear not; I am the First and the Last:*

**Rom:8:16:** *The Spirit itself beareth witness with our spirit, that we are the children of God:*

**Rev:22:7:** *Behold, I come quickly: blessed is he that keepeth the sayings of the prophecy of this book*

**2 Thes:1:10:** *When He shall come to be glorified in His saints, and to be admired in all them that believe (because our testimony among you was believed) in that day.*

**Acts 1:11:** *Which also said, Ye men of Galilee, why stand ye gazing up into Heaven? This same Jesus, which is taken up from you into Heaven, shall so come in like manner as ye have seen Him go into Heaven.*

**Psalms:119:105:** *Thy Word is a lamp unto my feet, and a light unto my path.*

**Psalms:119:89:** *Forever, O LORD, Thy word is settled in Heaven.*

## The Angels, The Lord Jesus Christ, Paradise, and The Heavenly City

In a vision, I was walking from a school I was working on my degree at: Botswana Accountancy College and suddenly I saw light shine from Heaven. It shone bright like the sun in its full strength. It was the multicolored but predominately golden light from Heaven, with other colors such as red, yellow, white and others. The earth shone, and was very illuminated by this glorious light. The light seemed to leap off flames that were consuming the air. It was pure and holy. I was immediately abducted (or raptured, if you want to call it that). I was lifted up high above the earth into the sky towards the source of light. I was travelling in a sheet or layer of light. On the way, I was continually shouting: “My Jesus has come!”

I went into the cloud and I saw many angels within the cloud. Then the Lord Himself stood there. He was glowing, He said to me, “Look at what you see carefully, for this is the last time I will manifest myself to you in this manner.” I so believe He meant the nature of the vision, travelling in the layered sheet of light. Also this is one of the few visions I was allowed to see as much as I wanted. As I am documenting this, I did have several visions of the Lord, angels, and Heaven sometime later, so He was stressing for me to take notice of events, places, and things I saw because this was a very special type of vision.

In that moment, I stood in Paradise and I saw many Heavenly saints, feminine, masculine beings, both adults and children. It was all glorious in Paradise: tall trees, grass, nature, and creation. From a distance, I saw the Beloved City, the New Jerusalem. The Glory of God shone from it into Paradise, the sight consumed me. I felt the pure Joy, Peace, and Love of God: very indescribable. The Holy Ghost even bore witness that: “Every good gift and every perfect gift is from above and cometh down from the Father of Lights, with Whom is no variableness, neither shadow of turning.” When in Heaven, I try to see and absorb as many details as I can, many things I am shown there, regarding the landscape, activities, and messages, but they are concealed in my spirit for some reason and I cannot share them. Then I started hovering off the ground. I could see Paradise below me. I saw how vast and wonderfully created it is. Then after some moments, I left that place.

One time also in the afternoon, while shutting my eyes mediating, my spirit went out of my body and went out through the ceiling. I knew I was really moving and this time I didn’t see any stars but on my left was a big endless high wall made up of living gold dust particles. They were like a mist of golden light floating in the air. They were moving but you couldn’t see through them. On my left, I saw a big endless high wall made up of living silver particles, similar to the golden particles, just going high forever and ever, high floating in the air, it was the most powerful and beautiful thing I have ever seen. I was moving high towards Heaven in between the walls. This trip was very unique, different from the other ones I have had. I came to a point I saw a tunnel of bluish and colored light. I was flying like a bird within the tunnel, after a long time, I then came to a point where the tunnel was broken into two. I mean that there were two tunnels, the other moving to the left and the other to the right. I had to choose one to go into, so I decide to check out what the right one will lead into. I continued for some time, when I finally came out of it. I saw myself flying in the midst of Heaven, and under me was what appeared to be a large ocean made out of sparkling light bluish water. Let me throw this for interest sake, there are many seas in Heaven, and there is crystal sea that is before the Throne of God. It is more stationary unlike the River of Life. It takes variety of colors, sometimes like blue sapphire, sometimes like reddish, yellowish fire, just different colors. This sea I saw was very deep, I could tell. First I asked myself, “Why did God take me that way?” I felt a bit scared in case I landed on water. The sea was just an endless body of water as far as an eye could see. I thank God He didn’t let me land on it. In my Heavenly spirit world tours I have been myself, like I am afraid of heights and big bodies of water, and for some reason I had retained my own personality. Only God knows why. So as I flew across it, I could see some trees approaching. I later discovered that the area was just a very big forest or jungle similar to the earth, endless area of huge trees and vegetation. As I came and landed on shore of the island, I saw a big country mansion, then a something that looked like a city before my eyes. In Heaven, there are many villages especially in Paradise, also there are also other cities used for different purposes, so I assume this city in this island of Heaven is one of those. This was not explained to me why I went to the island. Also the angel guide, who travels with me, seems to be invisible to my eyes most of the times (except on a few occasions when I see his Golden Light escaping through the window going back to Heaven or when he explains something to me), but I know he is there all the time. I can see his effects around me.

On these tours one thing is certain: you cannot make it to Heaven without the help of angels, because satan and his uncountable number of demons rule the second Heaven, by which you will have to go through before going to Heaven. The angels will have to fight to make a way for you to pass through, unless if you travel by Heavenly Chariots of Light, by instant travel or through the dimension wall and roadway under special protection of the Holy Spirit, which manifest as an invisible shield around the highway to the third Heaven, and it passes though the second Heaven. Only authorized spirits can travel on it, no demon is permitted. In my travels to Heaven I have never actually seen the wars happening, because I believe God shuts my eyes to it, so I will not have to be terrified, but one thing I see is absolute darkness and fear in that realm. Then, I lose consciousness a bit, the next minute BOOM!!! I am right in Heaven. So after observing the beautiful city in the island, I opened my eyes in my room. I knew that I had just came from another world. Maranatha, the Spirit and the bride say: “Come, let him who hears say: ‘Come Lord Jesus.’”

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**Acts:9:3:** *And as HE Journeyed, HE came near Damascus: and suddenly there shined round about Him a light from Heaven:*

**Acts:12:7:** *And, behold, the angel of the Lord came upon him, and a light shined in the prison: and he smote Peter on the side, and raised him up, saying, Arise up quickly. And his chains fell off from his hands.*

**1 Thes:4:17:** *Then we which are alive and remain shall be caught up together with them in the clouds, to meet the Lord in the air: and so shall we ever be with the Lord.*

**1 Cor:15:51:** *Behold, I shew you a mystery; We shall not all sleep, but we shall all be changed, In a moment, in the twinkling of an eye, at the last trump: for the trumpet shall sound, and the dead shall be raised incorruptible, and we shall be changed.*

**Rev:21:6:** *And he said unto me, It is done. I am Alpha and Omega, the beginning and the end. I will give unto him that is athirst of the fountain of the water of life freely.*

**Eph:2:2:** *Wherein in time past, ye walked according to the course of this world, according to the prince of the power of the air, the spirit that now worked in the children of disobedience:*

**Eph:6:12:** *For we wrestle not against flesh and blood, but against principalities, against powers, against the rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness in the Heavenly places.*

**Dan:10:13:** *But the Prince of the Kingdom of Persia withstood me one and twenty days: but, lo, Michael, one of the chief princes, came to help me; and I remained there with the kings of Persia… Then said he, “knowest thou wherefore I come unto thee? And now will I return to fight with the prince of Persia: and when I am gone forth, lo, the prince of Grecia shall come.*

**2 Cor:4:4:** *In whom the god of this world hath blinded the minds of them which believe not, lest the light of the glorious gospel of Christ, Who is the image of God, should shine unto them.*

## The Heavenly Jerusalem and The Great Temple of God (January 23, 2013)

I was walking out of the room, when I received a “Word of Wisdom” (a revelation of certain facts in the Mind of God pertaining to future purposes and plans of God) through an inward intuition. It was revealed to me that I was going to have a glimpse of Heaven that night! While in my room, my spiritual eyes were opened, then when I looked far into the spirit realm. I saw the dragon, the devil. As I laid there in bed, I saw my room very clearly. I then heard a roar as if from a lion. Then a scripture came to me, **1 Pet:5:8:** *Be sober, be vigilant; because your adversary the devil, as a roaring lion, walked about, seeking whom he may devour.*  Then it seemed as if he came into my room, just on my left side, I could hear another roar just by the wall robe. The Lord had allowed me to see satan three times in my spiritual visions, but never have I gotten afraid like I was here.

Then I heard the Voice of God, speak to me: “My Son, be careful of him, he is very cunning and tricky.” When God Speaks, it seems every word He utters carries with it a series of complex meanings and revelations. It was revealed to me that satan is so deceptive that he can deceive both young and mature believers if they allow him. That it’s dangerous to rebuke him, while you are out of God’s Will. You cannot defeat him without God on your side and also that many people are saying many things about him, but he’s got them right where he wants them. God was warning me against such. Satan this time didn’t come like that young man he always is disguised as, but as a beast: something very terrifying to put fear in me. I had to think of angels very fast when satan jumped onto my bed.

The same night I left my body twice flying at a great speed, faster than any sun-up or sun-down, into the spirit realm. I was told about where I was going to be positioned in Heaven amongst the saints of God. Then I was given a vision of imminent rapture. I saw my friends, some people I know, as I walked past the living room, I saw a flash of lightning then I saw them disappear in mille-seconds. The other one was praying in the bedroom, others bathing, others just in the living room, just like that they were gone. So I asked myself, “Have I remained behind?” But I was given an understanding that it was just a vision. The emphasis was on the speed at which the rapture will occur and also the people that I know who will be raptured!

Then next, I saw myself hovering in space. I don’t know how I got there, but I was very deep in outer space. Where I was I saw planets around about with stars far below. I was looking at someone sitting on a chair wearing a glistening robe also with a glowing wooden desk/holder before him. His chair was resting on a solid rock. This Rock was just cut out from something and hanging on nothing but air. There was another rock under him separated by space. He was speaking something. For awhile I was listening. I heard every word! GOD was giving me a powerful revelation here. I was hovering just about him, trying to find out why this set up, as if I was inspecting something, after I passed him and that’s when I saw a Heaven. The whole planet of Heaven was perfectly round. It was very huge and very close to us. This planet was rotating slowly, as if it’s in orbit. What I know about Heaven is this: all creation moves in Heaven except for GOD The Father and He is Unmovable. His Throne is solid and stationary, yet it turns around on its own axis in the center and the middle of Heaven.

I saw The Capital City of Heaven, the Heavenly Jerusalem. It’s like I was on a high mountain or altitude, to have a different view of the city than I had on previous visits. It’s like it was suspended in space and also it was brought out of Heaven a bit toward me or the “zoom in” effect. I saw that the City of God is a four-square city. I am going to use something you can understand to describe it to you. First, it was very big, massive, and colossal in size (according to Revelation 21 it’s 1,500-miles high, 1,500-miles long, and 1,500 miles wide, so I am not surprised why it was huge). The whole city was transparent and translucent like glass. The luster of it resembled a rare and most precious gem or jewel, shining clear as crystal. It looked more like unto a pure, solid diamond sparkling. The walls are made from jasper. As I was looking at that city, I saw that there is concentration of light from it, spreading into different and distant parts of Heaven. The reason is of the presence of the Father at His Throne, where all authority, governance, and instructions are taken from to all parts of the Heavenly Kingdom as well as the entire universe. Yet in three parts of each: East or West, South, and North walls there are shining white parts, which are the gates made out of a pearl. The wall also had very sharp edges and corners. The look alike structures were in perfect symmetry. I could see the buildings, mansions, houses, and streets. Some of the mansions looked like they were tall skyscrapers going high on the skyline of Heaven. Yet you can see through them, that’s how transparent it is: it was the most pure and beautiful scene I have ever seen, (in my first visit, I was stationed inside the pearly gates between rows of crystal clear mansions, you could see through them, the city was too smooth and clear as glass: the streets, mansions, walls, and floor.)

The more you go to the Throne the brighter and the more glorious it becomes because God the Father is absolute pure light. So you really need to be made pure and ready to approach Him. Even when you get to Heaven, you don’t immediately go to the Throne. You have to get prepared, spending time in Paradise eating fruits and drinking the crystal water which enhances your spiritual senses to be able to bare the Glory of God.

God allowed me to see it clearly so that I can share it in detail. Also in Heaven things change. There are times when it’s so bright like the sun and there is huge activity going on all over. Then sometimes, it becomes less bright, very still, and saints go into their mansions or to the River of Life to rest. Then the Glory of God takes variety of colors. This creates different themes and settings in Heaven from time to time. Also there are “days” when saints and angels are to attend pubic worship at the Central Throne of God. I just stood there in wonder, looking at the splendid city with the magnificent skyline, majestic wall, and stunning design.

I could clearly see why nothing that is defiled could enter and also why we need to wear pure white garments inside. There is absolutely no word in the dictionary that I can use to adequately describe this thing to you. You will have to see it for yourself. That city is the most beautiful thing you have ever seen. The Great Architect is the Lord God Almighty and His Son Jesus Christ. After God decided that I saw as much as needed, I was taken back to the earth.

Flying from space, I was given a vision where I saw some posts pasted all over where people were gathering with many messages. The one I saw clearly was: “AS THE FATHER SENT ME, SO SEND I YOU.” I saw many people in stadiums and public places running towards the posts, but then some hesitated, because of demons of guilt. But, then I saw an angel show up covered with golden light. He stretched forth his hand. I saw Light go out and choke the demons to set people free. There is a message hidden here!!! While in my bed, I felt the intense presence of God: such fire going all over my body. It’s like I was carried by the Spirit. I went to Heaven and I flew like wind, spiritual travel! I came unto a very vast place at a Central Throne Room of God. The first thing I remember was such an overwhelming awareness of the enormity of the Temple of God. It was some kind of enclosure: huge auditorium with a very big high ceiling. Remember, I said it has a blue sky or ceiling. There is a great vast dance floor before the altar. Remember, there is a crystal sea that changes color from blue sapphire to fiery red other colors that runs for many miles. Also it seemed that I passed many Heavenly saints and angels gathered there. I have never known that the crystal sea is vey vast. As I came there, I saw that there is a great platform and steps towards the Throne-Chair of God Almighty. This Chair is in the middle of the platform. First the platform was very wide, spreading towards either direction. It was made up of pure solid gold all over. It was just golden in color. Then, I noticed steps: one, two, three, all these were in solid gold! I was standing before the LORD GOD ALMIGHTY. I saw what appeared like two mansions in the floor before the Throne, but they looked like ants in the Great Temple. I know there are Chamber-mansions within the Temple walls, but I believe God put those mansions here to emphasize to me the great size of the Temple and His Throne. I was then carried to the left side on the Throne to have a different view. I could see the vast seat of God Almighty: very big in width, length, and height. His Person seated on the Throne, the outline of a man-type with feet, hands, and a head. I was very startled, also with great fear, I knew God was big, but the being on the Throne was very big. You can’t measure Him or compare Him to anything else.

I saw The Lord Jesus Christ walking on the platform, wearing his white robe, like I had seen Him before: walking back and forth, around the Throne Platform. It appeared that He was sharing something with the great multitude assembled at the Throne. The details of what He said to them were hidden from me. Remember, there is a great rainbow that issues billion shades of colors in the Heavenly spectrum. There are many things in that Temple: The Twenty-Four Elders, The Power, The Glory, the altars, the activity, but some were concealed from me, some concealed in me, and I cannot share or explain them to you. Then GOD began to speak to me. He shared many things and also the giving of assignments! One thing I learned is that God wants His Work done and He is very strict about it. If a person decides to NOT do His work, I saw God removing him from that assignment!!

After God gave me several visions about His Work, including in which specific assignments were given to people, but most of the people who were given this assignments, dabbled into games, doing the opposite: the wrong thing, thinking God cannot see them. But when they least expected it, I saw the Similitude of God Himself come and remove them from that assignment and thrust them outside. That’s how people lose the anointing, where there will be gnashing of teeth. It’s not a joking matter. It’s either you ARE WITH GOD or AGAINST HIM. Either you are HOT or COLD!

I opened my eyes on my bed. God Spoke to me and revealed He will give me my eighth visit to Heaven. I think this will be my last before the great rapture of the saints, where I will meet some certain saints and angels which will be in-depth that will carry a lot of messages and details. It will be a twenty-page visit. He has already shown me how it is going to be. It shocked me, so be ready for it. Let him who hears, say, “Come!” Maranatha, Come Lord Jesus...

**Coordinating Scriptures:**

**1 Cor12:8:** *For to one is given by the Spirit the word of wisdom; to another the word of knowledge by the same Spirit;*

**1 Pet:5:8:** *Be sober, be vigilant; because your adversary the devil, as a roaring lion, walketh about, seeking whom he may devour:*

**Jas:4:7:** *Submit yourselves therefore to God. Resist the devil, and he will flee from you.*

**M't:24:27:** *For as the lightning cometh out of the east, and shineth even unto the west; so shall also the coming of the Son of man be.*

**Rev 3:12:** *Him that overcometh will I make a pillar in the temple of my God, and he shall go no more out: and I will write upon him the Name of my God, and the name of the city of my God, which is new Jerusalem, which cometh down out of Heaven from my God: and I will write upon him My new Name.*

**Rev 21:2:** *And I, John saw the holy city, New Jerusalem, coming down from God out of Heaven, prepared as a bride adorned for her husband.*

**Rev 22:14:** *Blessed are they that do His commandments, that they may have right to the Tree of Life, and may enter in through the gates into the city. And the building of the wall of it was of jasper: and the city was pure gold, like unto clear glass.*

**Rev 21:23:** *And the city had no need of the sun, neither of the moon, to shine in it: for the glory of God did lighten it, and the Lamb is the light thereof.*

**Rev 4:2:** *And immediately I was in the spirit: and, behold, a throne was set in Heaven, and One sat on the Throne. And He that sat was to look upon like a jasper and a sardine stone: and there was a rainbow round about the throne, in sight like unto an emerald. And round about the throne were four and twenty seats: and upon the seats I saw four and twenty elders sitting, clothed in white raiment; and they had on their heads crowns of gold. And out of the Throne proceeded lightnings and thunderings and voices: and there were seven lamps of fire burning before the throne, which are the seven Spirits of God. And before the Throne there was a sea of glass like unto crystal: and in the midst of the throne, and round about the Throne, were four beasts full of eyes before and behind.*

**Rev 7:15:** *Therefore are they before the Throne of God, and serve Him day and night in his temple: and He that sitteth on the Throne shall dwell among them.*

**Rev 11:19:** *And the temple of God was opened in Heaven, and there was seen in his temple the ark of His testament: and there were lightnings, and voices, and thunderings, and an earthquake, and great hail.*

**Isa:6:1:** *In the year that king Uzziah died I saw also the Lord sitting upon a Throne, high and lifted up, and His Train filled the temple. Above it stood the seraphims: each one had six wings; with twain he covered his face, and with twain he covered his feet, and with twain he did fly. And one cried unto another, and said, Holy, Holy, Holy, is the LORD of hosts: the whole earth is full of His glory. And the posts of the door moved at the voice of him that cried, and the house was filled with smoke. Then said I, Woe is me! For I am undone; because I am a man of unclean lips, and I dwell in the midst of a people of unclean lips: for mine eyes have seen the King, the LORD of hosts.*

# PRAYER OF SALVATION:

DEAR HEAVENLY FATHER, I come humbly before Your Throne in the Name of Jesus. Lord, I am a sinner. I ask you to forgive me all my sins. Cleanse me with the Blood of Jesus. Please write my name in the Book of Life. I believe that Jesus is the Son of God. The Bible says if I confess the Lord Jesus and believe God raised Him from the dead, I shall be saved. I believe now I am Born again and I am a new creature. The old life has passed away the new things have come, in the name of Jesus Christ.

Thank You Father!

If you really mean it, you are now born again, Welcome to the Family of God! Get a Bible start reading it, daily from New Testament, find A Bible-believing church. Stay ready for the rapture. Repent of your sin daily, forgive everyone, tell someone about your decision to become a Christian, make a full surrender of your life and future plans to the Lord in earnest, ask the Lord to give you a full oil lamp, and start to have a full-time relationship with the Lord.

# MY COMMITMENT TO CHRIST'S COMMISSION

“I came across the commitment of an African Pastor. I produced and pasted it by my bedside. It is equally my commitment. "I am part of the fellowship of the unashamed. I have the Holy Spirit power. The die has been cast. I have stepped over the line. The decision has been made. I am a disciple of His. I won't look back, let up, slow down, back away, or be still. My past is redeemed, my present makes sense, my future is secured. I am finished and done with low living, sight-walking, small planning, smooth knees, colorless dreams, tamed vision, mundane talking, cheap living and dwarf goals. I no longer need pre-eminence, prosperity, position, promotion, plaudits, or popularity. I don't have time to be first, top, recognized, praised, regarded, or rewarded. I now live by faith, lean on His presence, walk by patience, live by prayer, and labor by power. My face is set, my gait is fast, my goal is Heaven, my road is narrow, my way rough, my companions few, my guide reliable, my mission clear. I cannot be bought, compromised, detoured, lured away, turned back, deluded or delayed. I will not flinch in the face of sacrifice, hesitate in the presence of the adversary, negotiate at the table of the enemy, ponder at the pool of popularity, or meander in the maze of mediocrity.

I won't give up, shut up, let up, until I have stayed up, stored up, prayed up, paid up, preached up, for the course of Christ. I am a disciple of Jesus. I must go until He comes, give until I drop, preach until all know, and work until He stops me. And when He comes for His own, He will have no problem recognizing me — my banner will be clear! Amen."